NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft)
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 21st September, 2015 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Barraclough, Tuson, Rayner, Colledge, Kalaher, Thomas-Foxley and Bradford
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (3) and the Press 
Questions were then invited from members of the public.

A member of the public asked for an update on the previous agenda item of the steps on R92 which was last considered in February 2015 and set for a review pending new information and financial considerations. Further discussions were had considering responsibility for the land and requested quotes for costings. The Chairman confirmed that a site visit had taken place, accompanied by Graham Attrill Civil Engineering Contractors pending a quote for the replacement of the steps and the options available. It was concluded that the Parish Council will look into the issue further and it will be placed on the agenda for review at the next meeting in October.
15/59        
Chairman’s Opening Remarks
The Chairman had no further comments to make
15/60
Apologies for Absence:
Cllr Jarman was unable to make the meeting
15/61
Declarations of Interest:

Cllr Colledge declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/73 with a view to Seaview Football Club.

Cllr Bradford declared a personal interest in Agenda items 15/68, the Parish Council website and 15/70, Sandlands Allotments

Cllr Turner declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/70, Sandlands Allotments
15/62
It was proposed by Cllr Kalaher that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday July 13th 2015 be unanimously approved by the members with the no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley with 7 votes for and 1 abstention.
15/63
Clerk’s Report:
· A letter was written to Planning Enforcement about the fencing that surrounds a dwelling on Solent View Road that was causing concern. There has been no reply or update as yet.
· 15/51: The amount of £254.40 paid on the 11th August for the yearly bin contract at Seaview Recreation Ground. 
· 15/52: A letter was written to Nicola Vaughan stating that the Parish Council do not wish to pursue the issue of parking restrictions on Springvale Road at the present time.
· 15/53: The Clerk is arranging a training session with the Newport Parish Council Clerk with regard to the downloading of planning documentation on to a PowerPoint presentation for Councillors. 
· Discussions with regard to the issue with St Peter’s Church will be an agenda item at the October meeting. 
· The “Honey Fungus” at Seaview Recreation Ground has been reported to the IW Council.
· There are no restrictions on the planning conditions at “Seahaven” with regard to when construction work can or cannot take place.
15/64
Planning:
a) Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
b) The minutes of the Planning sub-committee meeting, held at the Seagrove Pavilion, Seaview on Tuesday 11th August 2015 were unanimously approved as follows:

Present: Cllr Thomas-Foxley (Chairman), Cllrs Turner, Barraclough and Jarman

Apologies: Cllrs Kalaher and Rayner 
There were no residents present

Under the 21 day rule the following planning applications were discussed

(Closing date for comments 14th August 2015)

i) P/00869/15: 5, Horestone Rise, Seaview, PO34 5DB

   Proposal: Single storey extension on front elevation to provide 

   sitting room and wet room.

   After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

   Foxley proposed that no objections be submitted to this application.

   This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and agreed unanimously by the 

   members.

(Closing date for comments 21st August 2015)

           ii) P/00870/15: 57, Caws Avenue, Seaview, PO34 5DB

               Proposal: Porch; alterations and single storey extension to provide 

               additional living accommodation; extension to dormer window on 

               rear elevation.

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that no objections be submitted to this application.

               This was seconded by Cllr Turner and agreed unanimously by the

               members.

               The following application was discussed at the PCM in July and the

               members decided that it could not be supported due to the lack of 

               general and sound financial information available and the overall 

               linkage between the sales and the development of the proposed 

               buildings is not apparent. Following interaction between the

               Chairman and the IW Council planning department, he has asked 

               that it be placed back on the agenda for review of the Parish 

               Council’s comments.
          iii) P/00769/15: The Westbrook Centre and Westbrook Lodge, Oakhill 

               Road, Ryde, PO33 1PU

               Proposal: Demolition of games room; proposed building to form 

               new games room; new staff and visitor accommodation building with

               associated parking; two detached houses with formation of vehicular

               access and parking (revised scheme)

               The Parish Council has submitted previous comments on this 

               application (14.07.2015). In the light of consultation with the planning 

               officer including the availability of new information and a site visit, it 

               was deemed practical to further discuss the application at this

               meeting. After due consideration of the new information available, 

               Cllr Turner proposed that this application should now be supported. 

               This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously 

               by the members.

            The minutes of the Planning sub-committee meeting, held at the

            Seagrove Pavilion, Seaview on Tuesday 1st September 2015 were

            unanimously approved as follows:

            Present: Cllr Thomas-Foxley (Chairman), Jarman and Kalaher

            Cllr Barraclough was present at the commencement of the meeting 

            but was required to leave prior to voting.

            Apologies: Cllrs Turner, Tuson and Rayner
            All Cllrs present declared a personal interest in P/01014/15: The 

            Water Tower, Oakhill Road, Seaview, PO34 5AP

            Under the 21 day rule, the following planning applications were 

            discussed

            (Closing date for comments 4th September 2015)

            i) P/00690/15: Spring Vale Hotel & Restaurant, Springvale Road,
               Seaview, PO34 5AN

               Proposal: Alterations; change of use of part of former hotel 

               including five storey rear extension to form two dwellings; formation 

               of vehicular accesses and parking area.

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that this application be supported as a building well 

               worth preserving from a historical point of view. However, it would 

               like the following points noted. This building was built as a “set 

               piece” alongside Haven House and Springvale House and therefore

               any additional building work should be sympathetic to original 

               features. There are concerns with regard to the threat of flooding,

               from landwater/rainfall as well as coastal flooding. It was also noted 

               that the dwelling/site is currently in such a serious state of disrepair 

               as to be deemed dangerous and something needs to be done with it 

               sooner rather than later. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and 

               agreed unanimously by members.

            (Closing date for comments 11th September 2015)

           ii) P/00969/15: 7, Horestone Drive, Seaview, PO34 5DD
               Proposal: Single storey rear extension to form lounge; single storey 

               extension to form utility and w.c; decking.

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that this application be supported as an attractive

               addition and significant improvement to the existing property. This

               was seconded by Cllr Jarman and agreed unanimously by the 

               members.

            (Closing date for comments 18th September 2015)

          iii) P/01014/15: The Water Tower, Oakhill Road, Seaview, PO34 5AP

               Proposal: Agricultural prior notification for new barn.

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that this application be supported as it represents 

               suitable usage. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and agreed 

               unanimously by the members.
         c) The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 9th October 2015)
i) P/01062/15: Wight Karting, Brading Road, Ryde, PO33 1QS

   Proposal: Variation of condition No. 10 on P/01190/12 – 

   TCP/22670/L which restricts the operating hours (revised scheme)

   After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

   Foxley proposed that an objection to the application be submitted
   based on the previous objection of August 2014 as despite the 

   changes to the application, the opening hours are still excessive

   and the extended Café opening hours are unnecessary, particularly

   on Sunday’s and Bank Holiday’s. 
   This was seconded by Cllr Tuson with 3 votes for, 4 against and 1 

   abstention.

   Cllr Kalaher then proposed that the revised application should now 

   be supported with the Caveat that the opening times of the Café do 
   not exceed that of the operating hours of the Go-Kart track. This was

   seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 5 votes for and 3 votes against.
15/65
Reports:
      i) I.W: Cllr Barry reported that the Bullen Road pathway improvements

         would be commencing shortly. He also reported that the shingle was 

         being levelled at Springvale and any excess being taken to Bembridge
         to improve their beach, all agreed by Coastal defence and at no cost to

         the IW Council. Eddington Road is scheduled to be re-surfaced in 

         October and Old Seaview Lane is due to be started shortly. 
         Cllr Turner asked Cllr Barry a question about Pennyfeathers and the fact

         that as a member of the planning committee, he was not allowed to vote

         when it came before the planning committee. He explained that a tiny

         section of the development transgressed into his ward and therefore, he

         was disqualified from casting a vote. It was also asked how he viewed 

         other potential developments within the Parish, such as Harcourt Sands

         and Gibbwell Field. He stated that he was against both of the schemes,  

         setting out his reasons to the members.      

     ii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported attendance at the recent 
         partnership meeting. There was a presentation on the Supporting our 

         Seniors launch event which is to be held at Nettlestone Primary School

         on Saturday October 3rd between 10am and 4pm. The event has a lot of 
         support and it is hoped that some of the Parish Councillors will be 

         available to attend. The next Cheese and Wine event will be held at 

         The Northbank Hotel on Tuesday 17th November at 7pm. There is to be 

         a committee meeting held prior to the event, starting at 6pm.

    iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher reported attendance at the recent executive 

         meeting. He stated that IWALC were seeking the view of Town and
         Parish Council’s on the issue of planning enforcement. He had 

         circulated the report outlining the options that were discussed and 

         reported that IWALC were in favour of option 4 whereby Town and

         Parish Council’s would contribute to the cost of a planning enforcement

         officer/s. The Chairman stated that the issue should be discussed in full

         as an agenda item at the October meeting. 
    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Cllr Bradford reported the completion of Phase

         2 of the project at the approximate cost of £2500.00.  
     v) Island Roads: Cllr Turner reported that he attended the Island Roads 
         information centre when it visited Pier Road Car Park in August.

    vi) Amey presentation: Cllr Turner reported that he had attended this event 

         at Yelf’s Hotel and gave a brief report to members.

   vii) My Life, A Full Life: Cllr Bradford gave a brief update on this initiative 
         which remains ongoing.

  viii) Seaview Football Club: Cllr Colledge thanked the Parish Council on

        behalf of the committee for some remedial work carried out on the goal 

        areas prior to the start of the season. He explained that the Football Club

        has had a problematic few weeks and almost folded during pre-season.
        They now only have one team which was re-elected into division 3 of the 

        Island League and are in desperate need of some financial support.
15/66
To consider the outcome of the annual inspection report on the play area in Eddington Road:
The Clerk circulated the report to members. The Clerk explained that much of the work identified was still ongoing from the last report and supplies of wood chippings and rubber matting had now been obtained to carry out the work. The only newly identified task was the wear to the bushes/struts on the Carousel. This has had to be referred to the manufacture as a specialist task and the Clerk is awaiting a quote from them. Cllr Rayner asked about the barbed wire from the adjoining property and the Clerk confirmed that he would be writing to the owners of the property as it was their barbed wire and they need to reclaim it into their property. Cllr Turner proposed that the précis report be accepted by members and that the repair work should be carried out in the interests of health and safety. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and unanimously agreed by the members. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A.
15/67 
To consider the incorporation of an area of land in Gregory Avenue into the annual ground maintenance contract:

The Clerk has previously paid a contractor to cut back invasive foliage on the NE side of Gregory Avenue as this area of land does not form part of the PFI Contract with Island Roads and nobody will take responsibility for maintaining it. Cllr Rayner therefore put forward a proposal that consideration be given for its incorporation into the Ground Maintenance Contract on a twice yearly basis (April and October). This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 7 votes for and 1 abstention.
15/68
To consider the purchase of a No Cycling sign for erection at the end of Pier Road to deter cycling through the alleyway to Seagrove Bay:

Cllr Barraclough asked for consideration be given to the erection of larger No Cycling sign to deter people cycling through the narrow alleyway between Pier Road and Seagrove Bay. It was agreed that the Clerk and Cllr Barraclough will decide what is required and report back to the members.
15/69
To review the situation with the Parish Council website and consider the options available:
The Clerk wished to gauge the appetite for pursuing an alternative to the Parish Website as the hosting fee is due and there has been an offer of a service of a free website for use by Town and Parish Councils. Whilst it was accepted that the website is in need of updating, it was felt that the situation should be looked at over a period of time as opposed to an instant decision. Therefore, Cllr Turner proposed that the yearly hosting fee be paid to Silk Media and that a small working party be convened to look at improvements or changes to the website service and report back to the members in January. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner with 7 votes for and 1 abstention.
15/70
To consider and discuss Commonwealth Flag Day 2016:

The Chairman circulated an E-mail to members from the RBL with regard to discussing any involvement from the Parish Council in this event. Following discussions, it was agreed that some further information is required in order to move forward with this idea. The Chairman will liaise with Nettlestone Primary School and the Clerk with Bembridge Parish Council to get an idea of the appetite for involvement and what other organisations maybe planning. An update report will be submitted to members for further discussions at the October Parish Council meeting.  
15/71
To re-consider erecting some signs on footpath R65 to discourage members of the public from trespassing on individual allotments:

Following a proposal to have 4 signs erected in Sandlands allotments to deter individuals from trespassing on individual allotments, the Clerk was asked to submit some costings for consideration at this meeting. He reported that signs could be purchased for between £7.50 and £10.00 with the additional cost of a wooden spike for each to be sited on. Cllr Bradford re-affirmed the proposal for resolution. This was seconded by Cllr Turner and agreed unanimously by the members.  
15/72
To provide an update on the Barnsley Trail including arrangements for future inclusion in the IW Walking Festival:
Cllr Rayner updated the members on the arrangements for the inclusion of the Barnsley Trail in the IW Autumn Walking Festival. The event will be held on Saturday 24th October 2015 at 10.30am from Pier Road Car Park. Cllr Rayner stated that following the walk in October, he will be relinquishing responsibility for the arrangements and administration of future walks. However, following discussions with the Clerk, it was agreed that he will take on the responsibility whilst the walk continues to attract participants and review as necessary. The Chairman thanked Cllr Rayner for his previous efforts and success with the project. 
15/73
To provide an update on the possible re-development of Seagrove Bay Toilets:

The Chairman reported that the executive committee of the IW Council had agreed to the arrangements of the preferred purchasers of the Public Toilets in Seagrove Bay and the subsequent re-development. The Clerk reported that costings had been sought and reported that a 6 month cleaning contract would likely cost around £2600.00 and for the toilets to be open all year round would attract a cleaning contract of around £4000.00 per annum. No resolution was necessary at this stage and the report was noted by members.
15/74
To discuss future arrangements for Seaview Recreation Ground with regard to the Football Club and Seagrove Pavilion Trust:

Following an agreement in principle by the IW Council to consider transferring the above facility to the Parish Council, it was reported to the members that there were some issues that would need to be resolved as there would then be 3 parties involved. The Pavilion trust has a 125 year lease on the section of land that it stands on and that will need to be omitted from any site plans and future contracts. The football club’s arrangement will then have to be with the Parish Council as opposed to the IW Council. It was reported by Cllr Colledge that the football club was in need of some support, both logistically and financially and the Chairman asked that a list of requirements be drawn up for members to consider at the October Parish Council Meeting. 
15/75
To consider the arrangements for the co-option of a new member to the Parish Council:

Following the resignation of Cllr Shimmen, the IW Council did not receive the ten signatures required to force an election and therefore the Parish Council is now able to co-opt a new member. It was reported that this vacancy will need to be advertised on the notice boards, website and by word of mouth in order to find a suitable candidate to invite to the October meeting to co-opt onto the council.
15/76
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:
IWC – TEN – Seaview Football Club, Seaview 
IWC – TEN – North Lodge, Bluett Avenue, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Land Rear of 31, Glynn Close, Seaview

Island Roads – Intended resurfacing work on Old Seaview Lane

AMEY – Introduction of the new waste contractor and invitation to event

IWC – Treework – Salterns Old Cottage, Salterns Road, Seaview

The following items were reported:

House of Commons – Andrew Turner MP, Summer Surgery

House of Commons – Andrew Turner MP, General Contact Details

IWC – Request for evidence of £5 million pound public liability insurance (Supplied)

IWC – Confirmation of small business rate relief on the Dinghy Park

15/77
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-
           Dinghy Park - £475.00

                                  £275.00

                                  £375.00
                                  £1125.00

           Allotments - £224.00

                               £104.00

                               £158.00

                               £180.00

                               £76.00

                               £72.00 

                               £814.00

           Interest - £1.35 
ii) The following payments were approved:-
           August:
           M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)
           M.A Pink - £52.20 (Expenses)
           Orlik Farms - £96.00 (Nettlestone Hill Hedge)
           Brighstone Landscaping - £192.00 (Goalmouth repairs at SRG)
           Brighstone Landscaping - £54.00 (Allotment Clearance)
           Brighstone Landscaping - £48.00 (Roadside Verge at Gregory Avenue)
           I.W Council - £254.00 (Annual payment for 2 bins at SRG – Minute No 
           15/51)

           BDO-LLP - £240.00 (External Audit)
           IW County Press - £94.08 (Advertisement of Cllr Vacancy)
           Beacon Media - £318.60 (Quarterly newsletter)
           Southern Water – £95.47 (Sandlands Allotments water bill)
           September:
           M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)
           M.A Pink – £126.90 (Expenses)
           HMRC - £314.20 (3 months tax and N.I payment)
           Green Jiant Garden Services - £192.00 (Replace gate post at Dinghy
           Park)

           Nettlestone Primary School - £140.00 (Grant for purchase of trophies – 
           Minute No 15/57 (iv))
           Mr J Colman – £25.00 (Allotment Deposit Refund 31b)

           Island Office Supplies - £57.47 (Stationery)
     iii) Income / Expenditure update to 31st August 2015:-
     The Clerk circulated the Income / Expenditure report to 31st August 2015.
     Cllr Kalaher asked about the overspend on the budget line for grants and 

     donations. The Clerk explained that due to the awarding of £1800.00 to the

     Pavilion Trust for the completion of the project, the amount is now 

     significantly over budget but is justified by the amount of reserve that is

     currently held by the Parish Council. This was unforeseen when the budget

     was originally set and agreed for this financial year. The report was noted 
     by the members.

. 
     iv) Grant Applications:
     There are no outstanding Grant Applications
      v) To receive confirmation of Conclusion of Audit (Notice of conclusion 

          and right to inspect the annual return displayed on notice boards, for a 

          period of 14 days from 19th August 2015).

          The Clerk reported that there had been no requests for inspection of the 

          finances and the Annual return for 2015 has been signed off and filed. 
          This was all noted by the members

15/78
Information and Report:
Cllr Turner reported to the members that he was in receipt of a resignation letter from Cllr Bradford and with regret had accepted it with immediate effect.

He thanked Cllr Bradford for his sterling work for the Parish Council over the years and wished him well for the future.

Cllr Tuson reported a large piece of concrete that had appeared in the road on Old Seaview Lane that could constitute a hazard, especially in the dark. The Clerk will check with Island Roads and try to ascertain the reason for it and try to get it removed or made safe.

Cllr Thomas-Foxley asked if there was any update on the issue of Car Parking in the village. The Clerk is to attend a consultation event which has been arranged by the IW Council and share the concerns of the Parish Council.
She also expressed the view that the Parish Council should consider events to commemorate the Queen’s 90th birthday in 2016.

Cllr Bradford raised the issue of notice boards in Bullen Village. The Clerk will seek advice from the management company on the possible site for a noticeboard and report back. 
Cllr Bradford also raised the issue of street furniture on Madeira Road following complaints from members of the public. 

Cllr Rayner had received a report of a drone being flown over the residential area of Pondwell. He asked if the Council had a view or felt compelled to act upon the report. The Clerk advised that there are clear rules and regulations for the flying of drones and are available to view on the Civil Aviation Website. If individuals felt that a crime was taking place, it is for them to report it to the police, giving as much detail as possible. 

Cllr Barraclough reported back to the members on the initial meeting for the review of the Parish Plan. Cllr Barry stated that the Parish Council should seek some kind of advice on the legality of the review so as not to waste time on starting something that could not be accomplished. The Chairman stated that despite the fact that the plan was only adopted by the IW Council as a supplementary planning document in 2011, it was out of date and required updating. Cllr Barraclough agreed that she would clarify the situation before carrying on with the review.
There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 21.03pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 
19th October 2015  
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